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REPORT OF THE 2020 ANNUAL MEETING 

BUSINESS PROCEEDINGS of the                                            

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials
THURSDAY, JUNE 18, 2020

On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Kathy McNabb submitted Marna Kenny as nominee for President-Elect, Robert Warkentin as nominee for Provincial Director-Transportation and Wayne Shimizu as nominee for Provincial Director-Finance Urban.  He then called three times for further nominations from the floor for each position.  There being no further nominations for the positions of President-Elect, Marna Kenny was declared the successful candidate.  There being no further nominations for the position of Provincial Director- Transportation, Robert Warkentin was declared the successful candidate.  There being no further nominations for the position of Provincial Director-Finance Urban, Wayne Shimizu was declared the successful candidate.  Current President Elect Chris Tormey is unable to fill his role as President, so President-Elect Marna Kenny will assume the role of President.  

1. President Terry Penner called the Annual Business Meeting to order.  10:33am

2. Approval of Minutes of the 2019 Annual Meeting

Motion:  THAT the Minutes of the 2019 Annual Meeting of the Manitoba Association of School Business Officials be approved, as presented.  

KATHY MCNABB/LORI SLEPICKA


CARRIED

3. Election speeches were presented by successful candidates Marna Kenny, Robert Warkentin, Wayne Shimizu

4. Review of Auditor’s Report, and 2020/21 Budget

Motion: THAT the Engagement Review be accepted as presented.  

BRIAN SPURRILL/MARNA KENNY

 
CARRIED

Motion:  THAT the 2020/21 Budget be approved as presented.  

ELISE DOWNEY/DAVE FUNK


CARRIED

5. The following reports were submitted, as per convention report booklet.
a) President’s Message

b) Executive Director Message

c) Past President’s Message

d) President Elect 

e) Membership 

f) Nominating Committee 

g) Provincial Finance 

h) Provincial Maintenance 

i) Provincial Transportation 

j) North/Western Region

k) South/Interlake Region

l) Winnipeg Region

m) Publications Committee

n) Sustainable Development Committee

o) Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group

p) MSBA General Insurance Management Committee 

q) Manitoba Public Schools Employee Benefits Trust Committee 

r) MSBA Non-Teaching Pension Plan Committee

Motion:  THAT all reports be accepted as presented.  

ROGER VANDEKERCKHOVE/TREVOR THIESSEN
CARRIED

6. Nominating Committee Representative

Trevor Ryan has agreed to let his name stand on the Nominating Committee

7. Appointment of Auditors

Motion: THAT The Exchange Group be appointed as Auditors for 2020-21

DAVE FUNK/ELISE DOWNEY


CARRIED

8. Advisement of 2022 Convention: Location is scheduled to be in Winnipeg

9. Other Formalities – Acknowledgement of Life Members, Members Departing the Executive

10. ADJOURNMENT – 


Motion:  THAT the meeting be adjourned at 11:06

BRIAN SPURRILL/LORI SLEPICKA
CARRIED

AGM AGENDA, June 3,2021                                    

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials

1. Welcome/Call to Order

2. Review of Minutes from 2020 AGM 

-Terry Penner moves to accept, Lori Slepicka seconds
3. Election/Acclamation of new Executive Members 
4. Review of Financials/Financial review/Presentation of budget

-Brian Spurrill moves to accept 2019-20 Financial Review, Wayne Shimizu seconds

-Elise Downey moves to accept 2021-22 Budget, Dave Funk seconds

5. Reports  as per convention report booklet

a) President’s Message

b) Executive Director Message

c) Past President’s Message

d) President Elect 

e) Membership 

f)  Nominating Committee 

g) Provincial Finance 

h) Provincial Maintenance 

i) Provincial Transportation 

j) North/Western Region

k) South/Interlake Region

l) Winnipeg Region

m) Publications Committee

n) Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group

o) Manitoba Public Schools Employee Benefits Trust Committee 

p) MSBA Non-Teaching Pension Plan Committee
q) MSBA General Insurance Management Committee

r) Central Bus Tender Committee
-Robert Warkentin moves to accept all reports as presented, Trevor Thiessen seconds

6. Nominating Committee Representative

7. Appointment of Auditors for 2020-21

-Dave Funk moves to appoint The Exchange Group as Auditors, Elise Downey seconds

8. Advisement of 2023 Convention Site

9. Other Formalities

10. Adjournment

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Budget Report

MASBO Budget 2021-22
The proposed budget does not include any revenue or expenditures for paid events as it is still uncertain as to if these events will be able to be held, although it would be great to have an in-person AGM and convention in June, 2022!  With the membership dues and magazine revenue, along with majorly reduced activity expenditures, we should be able to cover the core costs.  If significant variances in budgeted revenues occur, the Executive is aware that we may need to adjust our expenditure budget as required.
Wayne Shimizu & Brian Spurrill
Provincial Directors – Finance
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	REVENUE
	Budget 19-20
	Budget 20-21
	Budget 21-22

	Membership Fees
	94,350
	94,000
	94,000

	Convention
	99,750
	84,000
	0

	Professional Development
	27,000
	27,000
	0

	Trans/Maintenance Conference
	35,000
	35,000
	0

	Fall Regional Meeting
	7,000
	7,000
	0

	Magazine/Facility Rebate
	4,500
	4,000
	4,000

	Interest
	-
	-
	-

	 
	 
	 
	 

	TOTAL
	$267,600
	$251,000
	$98,000

	EXPENDITURES
	 
	 
	 

	Accounting Fees
	2,700
	2,700
	3,000

	Bank Charges
	300
	500
	500

	Clerical - Wages
	20,500
	20,500
	20,500

	Clerical - Benefits
	1,500
	1,500
	1,500

	Committee Meeting Expenses
	3,500
	2,000
	0

	Convention Expenses
	92,400
	81,000
	0

	Executive Director
	63,800
	60,000
	60,000

	  - Non-Discretionary PD/Meetings
	3,000
	3,000
	1,000

	  - Discretionary PD
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	  - Travel
	500
	500
	500

	  - Office
	200
	200
	200

	Executive Meeting Expenses
	6,500
	5,600
	1,200

	Executive Planning/Orientation 
	3,200
	4,000
	500

	Executive Travel - Fraternal
	10,000
	9,000
	0

	MSBA Convention/Hospitality 
	400
	400
	0

	Miscellaneous
	-
	-
	-

	Office - Equipment
	700
	700
	700

	Office - Insurance
	700
	700
	700

	Office - Mileage
	1,000
	1,000
	1,000

	Office - Printing
	-
	-
	-

	Office - Rental
	-
	-
	-

	Office - Supplies
	800
	800
	800

	Office - Telephone
	1,300
	1,300
	1,300

	Plaques
	-
	-
	-

	Professional Development
	17,000
	17,000
	0

	Fall Regional Meeting
	7,000
	7,000
	0

	Trans/Maint Conference
	26,000
	27,000
	0

	Transportation - Other
	-
	-
	-

	Website
	3,600
	3,600
	3,600

	TOTAL
	$267,600
	$251,000
	$98,000

	SUPLUS/(DEFICIT)
	$0
	$0
	$0


M.A.S.B.O. PAST PRESIDENTS

NAME


YEAR


DIVISION



Henry Benningen 


1962


Winnipeg #1

Henry Benningen


1963


Winnipeg #1

Jack Cundall


1964


Portage la Prairie #24

Tom MacGregor


1965


St. James-Assiniboia #2
Murdoc McIvor


1966


Ft. La Bosse #41

Jean Cummings


1967


Norwood #8

Nicholas Solilak


1968


River East #9

Stan Bisson


1969


Seine River #14

Allan Patterson


1970


Midland #25

Glen Hansen


1971


Seven Oaks #10


Ross Johnson


1972


Pembina Valley #27

Maurice Miller


1973


Fort Garry #5

Stan Oleson


1974


Tiger Hills #29

Neil McDonald


1975


Birdtail River #38

Jack Coulthart


1976


Swan Valley #35

Laverne Cherrey


1977


Agassiz #13

Don Cornell


1978


Brandon #40

Todd Baraniuk


1979


Transcona-Springfield. #12
Bud Hanson


1980


Beautiful Plains #31

Ron Mann


1981


St. Vital #6

Wayne Sutherland


1982


Lord Selkirk #11

Rose-Marie Ariko


1983


Flin Flon #46

Craig Stahlke


1984


Fort Garry #5

Jack Hrehirchuk


1985


Dauphin-Ochre A1

Frances Ross


1986


Turtle River #32

Malcolm Kirkland


1987


River East #9

Bert Pearson


1988


Swan Valley #35

Don Cornell


1989


Brandon #40

Garry Drewlo


1990


Fort Garry #5

Gordon Arbuckle


1991


Pembina Valley #27

Francis Plessis


1992


River East #9

Gerard Lesage


1993


Mountain #28

Denis Lemay


1994


Morris-MacDonald #19
David Bell


1995


Winnipeg #1

Barbara Bloodworth


1996


Leaf Rapids #2460

Ed Klassen


1997


Rhineland #18

Wayne Shimizu


1998


Seven Oaks #10

Bruce Cairns


1999


Lord Selkirk #11

Agnes Gaultier


2000


Midland #25

Bart Michaleski


2001


Dauphin-Ochre SA#1

Ed Johns


2002


Seven Oaks SD

M.A.S.B.O. PAST PRESIDENTS (Continued)
Kevin McKnight


2003


Turtle Mountain SD

Ken Bergen


2004


Garden Valley SD

Cliff Meder


2005


Seven Oaks SD

Pat Shuttleworth


2006


Winnipeg SD
       

Anne Malyon


2007


Border Land SD

Marlene Michno


2008


Lakeshore SD

Glynn Warnica


2009


Southwest Horizon SD
Tom Bobby


2010


Winnipeg SD
Kent Reid



2011


Fort La Bosse SD

Alma Mitchell


2012


Red River Valley SD
Barry Friesen


2013


Border Land SD
Curtis Basso


2014


Lakeshore SD

Paul Ilchena


2015


Seine River SD

Gaylene Schroeder Nishimura
2016


Seven Oaks SD

Anita Werbowski


2017


River East Transcona SD

Kathy Siatecki


2018


Turtle Mountain SD

Kathy McNabb


2019


Rolling River SD

Terry Penner


2021


Garden Valley SD


Global pandemic, Zoom and Teams meetings, masks, anti-maskers, Covid deniers, vaccines, border closures, second and third waves, remote learning, working from home, President Biden, and Black Lives Matter.  The past year and a half has brought so much change across the world and these terms have become part of our everyday conversations.  If you work in education, we also have new terms that we are just learning to digest and understand: The outcome of the K-12 Education Review Commission Report and now Bill 64.  

Although we have had the opportunity to review the education review report that was released in March along with the contents of Bill 64, at this point in time, there are far more questions than answers about what the educational and operational structures will look like under this new provincial education authority organization.  The passing of Bill 64 will result in 15 regions plus the DSFM under the new structure and will result in significant and far-reaching changes that will have very personal impacts on our jobs and roles.  Should this bill pass, it is my sincere hope for our membership, that we can help everyone manage through the changes with smooth transitions.  I know that we have many skilled and talented members who are well positioned to adapt to any changes put in front of them and that we will all continue to be servant leaders in public education.

“Adaptability” is the theme for the 2021 Annual General Meeting and Conference which speaks appropriately to the times that we are experiencing as we continue to navigate this global pandemic and impending changes to our public education system in Manitoba. Together, we have navigated through unprecedented times, and in our roles as leaders in public education, it has required an incredible amount of hard work, determination, resilience and adaptability. 

It has been a tremendous privilege to serve as president of MASBO for the 2020-2021 year and I would like to extend a sincere thank you to everyone for their genuine support, especially to Terry Penner, Past President and Paul Ilchena, Executive Director, both for their mentorship and guidance.

As an organization, we have benefited from the outstanding leadership of Paul Ilchena as he transitioned into his new role over this past year.  We have seen a substantial amount of turnover of our provincial government counterparts which has meant welcoming and working with many new faces.  Paul has utilized his vast experience and knowledge in public education finance to assist MASBO in communicating how government decisions impact all school divisions.  Thank you, Paul!

Although we all look forward to the time when we are able to gather in person again, we have learned to leverage technology like never before; we are meeting remotely, we have moved to on-line PD, and are now holding our second virtual annual meeting. We are gathering on-line and discussing important topics more often and this has been a beneficial outcome of the past year.  It has allowed us to continue to share our knowledge, skills and experiences to support each other and is what is behind the strength of MASBO.  

As we carry on to the end of this school year, I know that each of us will continue to lead in our respective areas of building maintenance, transportation, finance, human resources, information technology and workplace safety. We have valuable expertise and knowledge that will be required as we face continued change and uncertainty.  There is no doubt that we are all tired but we should be extremely proud of the work that we have done to support our respective school divisions.  The good news is that vaccines are finally here in Manitoba and we can be optimistic about the time when we finally emerge from this pandemic.  In the meantime, stay vigilant and keep yourselves, your families, friends and co-workers safe. 

Marna Kenny

President

   

Executive Director’s Annual Report to the Membership

Respectfully submitted by Paul Ilchena

As the 2020/21 school year is nearing completion, we can look back at an eventful and challenging time!  There has been no shortage of unique events and happenings, and it seems hard to believe that it all happened over a relatively short period of time.  

Our association theme this year is ‘Adaptability’.  The term has been described as the ability to cope with unexpected disturbances or adversity in the environment.  Over the past year, it is apparent that our adaptability skills have been tested.  We have implemented many physical and emotional adaptations in our work and personal lives and really, what choice was there?  We accepted the reality of the situation and dealt with it in a positive manner and in the best possible way rather than denying or fighting it.  

Our association and its members continued to offer advice and input to the province on the many issues that arose due to the pandemic which is still on-going today.  

Although we were not able to offer a fall PD session or our annual Transportation/Maintenance conference, we continued to offer learning opportunities to our members with several ‘lunch & learn’ sessions on topics of mental health, anti-racism, fair dealings, managing stress and employment contracts as well as a session on ethics through CPA.  Several functional group sessions were held throughout the year, where members were able to share and discuss current issues and connect with colleagues across the province.  Regional meetings were also held in April which gave participants the opportunity to informally meet with other MASBO members within their region and reflect on the positives of the pandemic and discuss the concept of ‘Taking Time’.  Overall, there were over 81% of members (150) participate in at least one of these learning and networking opportunities.

The executive’s activities have obviously been greatly affected over this past year but the group continued to reflect on the current situation and provide leadership and input into the adapted offerings to our members.

This past March, the provincial government released the K-12 Review Commission report and introduced Bill 64 – The Education Modernization Act.  The proposed legislation will eliminate school boards and replace them with a Provincial Education Authority with 15 regions across the province.  

As the debate and concern over this major change to the structures within the education system continue until the planned passing of the legislation, we continue to raise questions and issues and provide input into the various steps in this process.  Through the vast experience and expertise of our members, we will continue to support the business and operational functions within public education in Manitoba by providing informed and reliable leadership.  The process to implement the proposed changes to the structure of the education system will be complex and these support functions will continue to be required, now more than ever, in order to lead a very ambitious transition.  We also continue to work closely with the education partners within the province as a valued stakeholder in the education community.  

Our June AGM and conference is once again an adapted version where we will have the opportunity to connect and learn together virtually.  I look forward to ‘seeing’ you there!


I would like to commend all the executive members, President Marna Kenny, President-elect Chris Tormey and Past President, Terry Penner and Michelle Munford for their work on behalf of the association.  It has been another interesting and challenging year!  I appreciate the support and trust that has been given to me to work on behalf of the association as executive director and it has been an honour to serve in this role and look forward to continuing the work of the executive and supporting and representing our association!

We all should be proud of the dedication and commitment we have shown in our various supporting roles within the public service of education during the challenging past year.  We know there are some difficult times ahead, but we are also aware that MASBO members are valuable pieces to this work as we all strive to provide great learning opportunities for our young people in our communities.  Keep up the great work!

Take Care!
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Past President’s Report

Committee 

MASBO Members:
As your Past President, my role during this past year included the following activities:

· Attending all MASBO Executive Meetings and Professional Development Committee Meetings

· Although the Past President’s Council did not meet during this past year, as Chair of this committee I met with Executive Director, Paul Ilchena on January 14 2021 to discuss the following:

· MASBO Life Memberships 2021

· MASBO Honorary Memberships 2021

· Chair of the Nomination Committee

As my term on the MASBO Executive comes to an end, I look back with very fond memories of all the wonderful people I’ve had the pleasure of meeting and working with.   I was able to experience the pain of the sudden passing of former Executive Director, Tom Bobby, and also the celebration of welcoming our current Executive Director, Paul Ilchena to this role.  I also had the opportunity to Chair the first MASBO virtual AGM in 2020 as we worked through the many challenges resulting from the pandemic.  

I need to acknowledge my team at Garden Valley along with the School Board for their ongoing support of my involvement in MASBO.   

The people I had the pleasure to serve with on the Executive over the past several years are true servant leaders and are deeply committed to the continuing success of the membership and the organization.  

The future has many questions and I’m confident the Executive team leadership will guide MASBO successfully into that new place.  

Sincerely,

Terry Penner

MASBO Past President 

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

President-Elect Report

Committee 

I would like to thank the Executive and MASBO at large for this opportunity once again.  I truly appreciate being a part of MASBO and the experience of acting as President Elect has been extremely positive and rewarding.  All members of the MASBO Executive have been very diligent in ensuring the needs of the organization continued to move forward.  Thank you to both Terry Penner – Past President and Trevor Thiessen – Provincial Director Maintenance.  This is their last year on the Executive and I have had the pleasure of getting to know both over the years.  Both have served the membership at a very high level. 
As we navigate through our second virtual AGM, I note that we have not been able to meet in person for some time and my role on the Professional Development Committee has been significantly reduced from last year; however, our Executive Director, Paul Ilchena has done a great job at keeping us connected with lunch and learns, and round table discussions.  I would like to personally thank Paul for all the work he has done to keep us connected and also represent MASBO at large.  Along with Michelle, we truly are in good hands.  

President Elect highlights:

· November – rejoined MASBO and resumed my opportunity as Pres-Elec.  

· November 26 – MASBO Executive Meeting

· December 4 – Lunch & Learn - Manitoba Ombudsman's Office - Fairness by Design

· December 15 – Maintenance Round Table 

· December 16 – Lunch & Learn - Navigating Through Change: Balance, Adaptability and Well-being

· January 14 – MASBO Executive Meeting

· February 11 – Lunch & Learn - Mental Health and Resilience during the Pandemic

· February 18 & 19 – ASBO International Strategic Governance Conference

· February 23 - MASBO WPS&H Roundtable Meeting

· February 25 – Lunch & Learn - Exploring the Impact of the Black Lives Matter Movement: An Anti-Racism Discussion

· March 10 - MASBO Executive Meeting

· April 14 – Winnipeg Regional Meeting

· April 29 – MASBO WPS&H Roundtable Meeting

· May 6 – MASBO Executing Meeting

I look forward to the coming year as President of MASBO and am greatly appreciative of the entire Executive as this experience would not be the same without them.  

Respectfully;

Chris Tormey; CET, LEED, CPHR, SHRM-SCP
Director, Facilities and Campus Services

________________

MANITOBA INSTITUTE OF TRADES AND TECHNOLOGY
HENLOW CAMPUS

130 Henlow Bay

Winnipeg, MB, Canada  R3Y 1G4

T  204 989 7378

C  204 880 1430

____________
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Membership Report

At the time of writing, M.A.S.B.O. has 181 members.  Please welcome the following new members who have joined us this year.  
	MEMBERSHIP REPORT

	Name
	Position
	Division

	Joelle Beaulieu 
	Assistant Secretary Treasurer
	DSFM

	Angie Quiring
	Secretary Treasurer
	Kelsey

	Keri Joss
	Director, Facilities & Operations
	Pembina Trails

	John Melo
	Assistant Director, Facilities & Operations
	Pembina Trails

	Karla Maitland-Moore
	Assistant Secretary Treasurer
	Pembina Trails

	Scott Fraser
	Accounting Manager
	Pembina Trails

	Shelley Anderson
	Transportation Supervisor
	Portage la Prairie

	Jason Ziprick
	Transportation Manager
	Sunrise

	Brad Kletka
	Transportation Supervisor
	Swan Valley

	Randy Shyanne
	Transportation Supervisor
	Turtle River

	Phil Jolicoeur
	Acting Supervisor of Student Transportation
	Winnipeg

	Jennifer Maitre
	Asst Secretary Treasurer
	Seven Oaks

	
	
	

	
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Michelle Munford, 

Executive Assistant, M.A.S.B.O.


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Nominating Committee Report

Members:


Nomination Committee members for this last school year include:

· Terry Penner, Chair, Garden Valley 

· Kathy McNabb, Rolling River 

· Kathy Siatecki, Turtle Mountain 

· Curtis Basso, Winnipeg 

· Trevor Ryan, Prairie Rose 

AS PER THE MASBO CONSTITUTION (updated 2019)

vi)           Nominating Committee shall:

a) Consist of one member appointed by the current Executive at the January Executive meeting (Paul Ilchena) and one member who is not a member of the current Executive, elected from the membership by the membership   at the AGM to serve for the coming year (Trevor Ryan) The third member and Chair of the Nominating Committee shall be the most current Past President of the Association.(Kathlyn McNabb)

b) Present a list of nominees for the position of President-Elect; and Provincial Directors at least fourteen (14) days prior to the AGM.

 c) Report at the AGM. 

The Nominating Committee is pleased to nominate the following candidates for vacant positions on the MASBO Executive for the 2021-2022 school year:

President Elect: 




Brian Spurrill








Frontier School Division

Provincial Director - Finance Rural:


Amanda Senkowski












Evergreen School Division

Provincial Director – Maintenance:


Claude Plante








Prairie Rose School Division

There will be further calls for nominations from the floor for these positions at the Annual General Meeting. Elections will take place, if required.  We wish to thank each of the nominees for allowing their names to stand to serve on the Executive and our membership in the year to come.  

Terry Penner

MASBO Past President 


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Provincial Finance Report  
The MASBO Finance Committee this year consisted of Brian Spurrill, Shannon Desjardins, Amanda Senkowski, Jamie Rudnick, Wayne Shimizu and Paul Ilchena.

Well this has turned out to be quite the year, beginning with the on going COVID pandemic and the ever changing reporting templates, then the Education Review announcement and Bill 64 release, another modest funding increase that required boards to keep their Special Levies equal to last year’s levy amount and then the requirement for boards to request bargaining mandates and then not responding to the teacher mandate letters and responding to the support staff mandate letters with a mandate that was already struck down in court.  Throughout these challenges MASBO and your Finance Committee have tried hard to provide timely information to our membership and the government.  The weekly meetings for Secretary-Treasurers initiated by Paul have been extremely beneficial.

This year due to the pandemic and the provinces desire to meeting numbers low the Finance Committee hasn’t met as a whole but rather Paul, Brian, Terry and Wayne have represented the MASBO Finance Committee on a number of occasions.  As for specific tasks, the following is a summary:

· The MASBO Finance Committee will be taking on the task previously carried out by the government's FRAME committee to review a recommendation by a member that FRAME be amended so that Information Technology be its own function where when it was first was introduced in school divisions IT was largely for Administrative purposes but has now evolved to be imbedded in educational instruction and is no longer mainly for administrative purposes and to review and recommend other changes to FRAME that maybe recommended.  

· The co-chairs along with the ED continue to offer MASBO's support to the Schools' Finance Branch, most recently for the purpose of ensuring the department has a strong understanding of the impact that the Louis Riel arbitration has on school division budgets and what the its effect would have on school division budgets should funding for the upcoming 2021-22 remain similar to previous years and the 2% cap on the Special Requirement remain.  

· We also requested direction from SFB regarding the move to Provincial Bargaining and what school divisions should be budgeting moving forward for salary increases.

· Regarding the funding announcement the Education Finance Branch Director attended our March 9th meeting and discussed:

· the numbers used in equalization as well as the unsupported expenditures. 

· the methodology and intent on the numbers used in the unsupported expenditures. 
· Comments made during our March 4 meeting with EFB suggested they were not comfortable with the initial numbers used by EFB as “some School Division’s would have been placed at a greater disadvantage financially” 
· EFB decided to add dollars to the unsupported expenditures in order to ensure no School Division was less the 1.6%. 
· Besides the equalization we had a brief discussion about the offset grant and the 2% cap on the Special Requirement.

· Overall discussion about formula guarantee and the fact that planned increases are absorbed by the formula guarantee.   
· Assessment – the City of Winnipeg Assessor advised that the next re-assessment will be a three year period and not a two year one. 
We continue to meet weekly and attend regular meetings with our Educational Partners to stay on top of COVID requirements, any changes that may be coming as a result of the Education Review and Bill 65 and anything else that may require our input before the end of the school year.

Respectfully Submitted

Brian Spurrill, 

Shannon Desjardins, 

Amanda Senkowski, 

Jamie Rudnick, 

Wayne Shimizu 

Paul Ilchena

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.



Provincial Maintenance Committee Report
I want to thank the membership for allowing me to represent you for the past year, which will also be my last, as my term is up.

It was another interesting and challenging year for us all. From a maintenance perspective, we have had to adapt to the ever-changing provincial health orders. Whether it is cleaning high touch points throughout the school day, adjusting HVAC systems, or dealing with staffing challenges, I think we have done an excellent job keeping our schools safe. We were not able to have any in person meetings, however we were able to meet virtually a number of times to discuss various topics. For me, the interaction and sharing of ideas, processes, and general knowledge has been the highlight. 

I would like to thank the maintenance committee for their ideas and suggestions for PD topics. You have been a great team, and I will miss working with you.

Thanks very much to Paul and Michelle for everything you do. I know with the Education review you have been very busy trying to disseminate information and share with the MASBO group as best you can. Again, thank you both.

I look forward to continuing to be a MASBO member, and can’t wait until we can get together in person again. 

Take care everyone.

Respectfully submitted,

Trevor Thiessen

Provincial Maintenance Director


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Provincial Transportation Committee Report
Thank you for electing me as your Provincial Transportation Director.  There has definitely been a learning curve that comes with the position.  Up till this point we have not been able to meet as an executive face to face.  Virtual meetings are the norm, they get the job done but lack some of the personal connection time.  It was very disappointing to have to cancel our Fall convention and especially the February Transportation/Maintenance Conference.  I miss the opportunity to meet face to face with our colleagues and our vendors.  So much good connecting and information sharing happens in and around our conferences.  

We did manage to have several virtual round table meetings, they were well attended and lots of good information was shared.  The last year has been taxing in so many ways, Covid19 has changed the way we bus our students.  The long awaited Bill 64 was released, which still has so many unanswered questions surrounding it.  

I am proud to be part of the MASBO group, and especially proud of the Transportation teams across the Province.  So many of you have poured your heart and soul into making sure all protocols are followed ensuring our students arrive at school on time and safely.  

Respectfully Submitted:

Robert Warkentin
MASBO Provincial Transportation Director


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

North Western Region Report

The North Western region of MASBO met once as a whole in the 2020-2021 fiscal year via Zoom on April 8, 2021.  We started off by welcoming new members from 2019-2020 and 2020-2021.  Greetings from the executive and updates were provided by our Executive Director, Paul Ilchena.  Paul continued with a presentation about time for our learning session.  

After the learning session we went into the business portion of the meeting where a brief financial report was presented and a motion was made to waive the Regional Fees for the 2020-2021.

We confirmed our representatives for the region would remain the same:

Shannon Desjardins – Finance

Fred Scott  - Maintenance

Cam Woodcock – Transportation

As well I would finish the remaining two years of the three-year term as the Regional Director. 

We recognized retired members from 2019-2020 and 2020-2021 and then concluded our meeting. 

In addition to our one meeting as whole there have been separate meetings for the different departments.  Finance has been meeting bi-weekly since January, Transportation has been meeting monthly and Maintenance has met once.  These meetings are to discuss the current issues such as COVID 19 and Bill 64 and to provide a means for the networking of the members while we are unable to get together in person.

Respectfully submitted, 

Lori Slepicka, CGA, CPA 

Coordinator of Finance/Regional Director

Mountain View School Division/MASBO North Western Region

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Southern/Interlake Region Report

Committee 

The Southern/Interlake Region hosted its Spring Regional Meeting on Wednesday, April 7. This was a virtual meeting hosted by the MASBO Zoom platform. The meeting consisted with the introduction of new members within the region for the past two years. As we were not able to gather in 2020, it was important to recognize the new members in our region for the past two years. Paul Ilchena then provided a MASBO update to the members of our region, along with presenting a learning and engagement piece for the attendees. The learning and engagement piece was indeed engaging to all the people involved, which is especially important when conducting a virtual meeting. It was very well received. 

Finally, the meeting concluded with the election of regional representatives for maintenance and finance. Trevor Ryan will remain as the transportation representative for the Southern Interlake Region. The new representatives are:

· Finance- Scott Carleton (Sunrise)

· Maintenance- Morris Finnbogason (Evergreen)
Respectfully Submitted,

Dave Funk

Southern/Interlake Regional Director
Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Winnipeg Region Report

The joint regional meeting usually held in November was cancelled due to the pandemic.

The spring regional meeting was held on April 14th and included a welcome to new members and acknowledgement of retiring members. Executive Director, Paul Ilchena, provided a MASBO update and lead an interactive learning an engagement session. 

The Winnipeg representatives for 2021-21 are:


Jamie Rudnicki – Finance Committee


Steven Karalash – Transportation Committee


Marcel Saltel - Maintenance Committee

I attended executive meetings on September 22nd, November 26th, January 14th, March 10th, and May 6th. I also attended the ASBO Governance Symposium on February 18th and 19th.

Our next regional meeting is scheduled for November 2021.

Respectfully submitted,

Elise Downey

Winnipeg Region Representative


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Publications Committee Report

The committee consisted of the following members for 2020-21:

Bart Michaleski, Chair

Marna Kenny

Nora Wood

Carrie Melville

The Publications Committee develops the content and oversees the publishing of the annual MASBO News publication and works with Naylor Association Solutions in the development of this publication.  The committee coordinated the development of the magazine virtually throughout the year, establishing the content based on the Association’s theme of “Adaptability”.  The committee, with the assistance of Naylor, discussed and sourced the article content for the magazine and selected a magazine cover that reflects this theme.  

The magazine content is developed, where possible, using relevant division or member experiences based on timely issues to Manitoba school divisions.  We hope the selected articles that will appeal to the diversity of our membership and their areas of responsibility.  

I would like to extend my gratitude to those members who took time to prepare or source articles pertinent to our members and the conference theme.  I would also like to encourage members to bring forward ideas for articles they feel would benefit the membership.

I would like to thank the committee for their support this year, providing their input in the publication development stage and proofing the final drafts of the magazine resulting in a publication we can be proud of.  We would also like to thank our vendors who commit resources annually in support of the magazine.  The magazine was distributed in early April and I encourage everyone to take the time to give it a read.

Respectfully submitted

Bart Michaleski, Chairperson

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Sustainable Procurement in MB Working Group Report
In late 2020, the Sustainable Procurement in Manitoba Working Group prepared the 2021-2026 Strategic Plan & Communication Plan to help guide the direction and activities of the Working Group to advance sustainable procurement activities in Manitoba for the next five years. In addition to development of these documents, the SPM Working Group has increased engagement with its members through presentations such as the role of government spending on Sustainable Development Goals (University of Manitoba’s Sustainability Day) and quarterly e-newsletters to SPM members (i.e. Winter 2020 edition, Spring 2021 edition)

2021-2026 Strategic Plan

The Climate and Green Plan Act and supporting programs and strategies require procurement activities to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and ecological footprint.  The Sustainable Procurement Manitoba Working Group has created a 2021-2026 Strategic Plan which outlines activities that will encourage public sector organizations to adopt sustainable procurement practices. The strategic plan outlines goals and results the Working Group is expecting to achieve by 2026.

To view our Strategic Plan, click here.

 

2021-2026 Communication Plan

The SPM Working Group has developed a five year Communication Plan which outlines how the SPM Working Group will support, promote and encourage sustainable procurement in the public sector.

To view our Communication Plan, click here.

Respectfully Submitted,

Chris Mussell
Purchasing Manager

Frontier School Division

Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

          Manitoba Public School Employees  Benefits Trust Committee Report

MSBA (Employing School Boards) 
MTS (Teaching Employees)
Julie Fisher (Pembina Trails)

Kerry Enns, Chairperson (BLTA)

Yolande Dupuis (DSFM)

Larissa Nash (BLTA)

Morgan Whiteway (MSBA)

Dan Mitchell (PTTA)

Jerry Sodomlak (RETSD)

Glen Anderson (MTS Staff)

Non-Teaching Employees

MASBO Representative 

Darlene Parsons (CUPE)

Marlene Michno (Lakeshore)

Retiree Representative: Joe Trubyk








Consultants (Mercer): Jane Emslie, Heather Carriere, Brian Brown and Fran Yaffe

The Manitoba Public School Employees Benefits Trust Committee met on December 18, 2020 and on May 10, 2021.

The meeting agendas included the following topics:

· Investment Reports

· Dental, Health and Group Life Experience Reports

· Benefits Plan Annual Renewal Presentation

· 2019 MPSE Benefits Trust Financial Statements and Auditor’s Report (Tim cook, BDO Canada)

During the YE Audit there were no significant matters to be brought to the Trust Committee’s attention.

The committee heard reports from Chris Quigley, CFA, Investment Counsellor with Canada Life IIS.  The investment rates of return on the reserve funds as of November 30th, 2020 were as follows:

· Group Life Reserve Account – 4.23%    (8.45% in 2019; 2.19% in 2018)

· Group Life Claims Fluctuation Reserve Account – 4.87 (8.13% in 2019; 2.25% in 2018)

· Dental Reserve Account – 4.32%  ( 8.10% in 2019; 2.26% in 2018)

· Health Reserve Account – 4.38%   (8.12% in 2019; 2.25% in 2018)

The committee heard an update from Mercer regarding the group life insurance plan experience for the year ending 2020.  Overall, the Manitoba Public Schools Employees’ benefit plans continue to be in sound financial positions.  

The Trust Committee has approved a premium increase of $0.01 (to $0.149) per $1,000 of Life Insurance coverage effective October 1, 2021.  

There were several health plan benefit enhancements discussed, such as glucose monitoring machines, an increase to retiree maximum drug benefit, and survivors benefits for dependent active members.  Information will be confirmed in future newsletters to plan members. 

Newsletters:  The MPSE Benefits Trust continues to issue newsletters to all members twice per year with updates, reminders, and other timely information.  

Administration Seminars:  Mercer conducted a seminar virtually in October 2020 and will continue annually. 

Respectfully submitted,

Marlene Michno,

Secretary-Treasurer, Lakeshore School Division 


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

          MSBA Pension Plan for Non-Teaching Employees Committee Report

The Manitoba School Boards Association (MSBA) Non-teaching Defined Contribution Pension Plan was ranked 1st in our universe again in 2020.  Despite the unprecedented challenges of the COVID-19 global pandemic, the plan delivered strong results.  The Plan’s one year performance was 17.9%, exceeding the benchmark by 8%.  Our Plan is a prime example of why diversification of investments is an excellent strategy. 

Our Board of Trustees has spent a considerable amount of time meeting with portfolio managers, assessing our investment strategy and the long-term sustainability of the Plan.  Our portfolio has proven to be very resilient.

One new Plan Amendment approved in 2021, will become effective as at January 1, 2022 on a go-forward basis:

Section 3

Eligibility

Each full-time and non-full-time Employee hired on or after January 1, 2022 are eligible to become a Member of the Plan at any time during the first two years of employment.  All employees must join no later than the first day of the month on or after the completion of 2 years of continuous employment.

Notwithstanding Section 3.8, non-full-time Employees hired on or after January 1, 2022, must join the Plan after they complete two years of Service. However, non-full-time Employees who do not earn at least 25% of the YMPE in two successive calendar years after 1983 need not become Members of the Plan until the January 1 following the year in which this condition is met.
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Plan demographics include:

	
	2020
	2019

	Active and Deferred Membership – January 1
	11,449
	11,194

	New Members
	922
	934

	Withdrawals/Adjustment
	(386)
	(407)

	Retirements/Deaths
	(253)
	(272)

	Active and Deferred Membership – December 31
	11,732
	11,449


	Age
	Active and Deferred Members
	Percentage
	Percentage

2019

	Under 35
	1,543
	12.9%
	12.9%

	35 – 44
	2,515
	21.6%
	21.6%

	45 – 54
	3,661
	31.6%
	32.6%

	55 – 64
	3,462
	29.6%
	29.6%

	65 +
	551
	4.3%
	4.3%


This was my first year as a member of the MSBA Pension Committee Board of Trustees and it has been an extremely interesting and rewarding experience for me.  I would like to thank MASBO for allowing me the privilege to be your representative on the pension plan board of trustees and I would also like to thank all members of the pension committee for their continued dedication to the members of our plan in very challenging times.

Respectfully submitted,

Marna Kenny

Secretary-Treasurer and CFO

Louis Riel School Division


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

          MSBA General Insurance Management Committee Report

Committee Members:


Cameron Dahl, Seven Oaks S.D.  (MASBO)

Kent Reid, Fort la Bosse (MASBO)



Yolande Dupuis, DSFM




Bob Jesson, Lord Selkirk


Fred Kelesnik, Red River Valley



Murray McLenehan, Portage la Prairie (Chair)  

Derek Dabee, Seven Oaks 



Kathleen McMillan, Pembina Trails SD

Committee Resource:


Ken James, Crawford 




Kathleen Vandale, HUB International
Ryan Matthews, HUB International


Carol Vercaigne, HUB International

Kurt Gutoski, HUB International



Sara Solleveld, HUB International

Ed Muise, HUB International



Patrick Lien, Milnco


Cliff Hryciuk, Milnco




Paul Poganiatz, Milnco

Ken Fingler, Milnco




Darren Thomas, MSBA Risk Manager



Robyn Winters, MSBA CFO



Heather Hallatt, MSBA Admin Assistant


The committee met on June 22, 2020, October 21, 2020 and March 7, 2021

____________________________________________________________________________________________
· 2020 Renewal
Market was hard and renewal was not easy for this year.  Some providers were seeking as much as 25% in premium increases.  Were able to reduce significantly through negotiations but still saw large overall increases of over 7%.  Renewals for the upcoming school year will be just as difficult, and we will see some new carriers as Travellers advised they are leaving the commercial market.  Those negotiations have already started.  Further update at meeting in June 2021.  MSBA has implemented a new formula based on size, location and number of claims of school divisions to try to balance the spread of premiums.

Autopac services are still provided through HUB and a few more divisions are accessing this service.  Messaging will be provided to all school divisions on how to save money on vehicle insurance.

· Student Accident/Travel Insurance

Student accident and travel accident insurance evolving in efforts to try to bring more consistency to these plans and make them easier to access/report.  Some coverage, such as student travel insurance, has become mandatory which has resolved some problems.  Travel accident insurance provided a one-year opt out due to COVID.  COVID also created other concerns as providers put difficult restrictions to coverage in place.

· Claims Update 
HUB shared the MSI annual report that included a comparison of claims information back to 1994.  Current claims have been modest.  Most of the major property claims involve water/sewer backup damage.  Insurers were not exposed to any property claims in this period-the loss pool covered.  Liability and other claims are covered by the loss pool for this period as well.  Due to modest claims a 2020 coverage refund of just over $568K was distributed to school divisions.  

· Financial Statements

Committee approved the 2019-2020 financial statements as presented by MSBA and the audit findings report as presented by KPMG.

· Other Topics

(a) Physical Activity Safety-protocols around sports programs and the guidelines/awareness/management of them.  Currently use Youth Safe but not available online so cumbersome to use.  MSBA investigating opportunities to fund development of new program modeling others in existence such as Ontario Physical Health Education that provide easy online access.

(b) Commissionaires Patrolling Program: service disrupted due to COVID but began again last July.  Assisted with extra school patrol during school shutdowns from COVID last spring.  This caused additional costs outside of budget. 

(c) Updated Playground Manual: Darren has rewritten using the new CSA updates 

(d) Mosquito Alarms: MSBA is still offering these alarms to schools. Seeing good success with them.

(e) Safe Work Procedures: proposal to create a universal SWP for all school divisions to access.  Funding of the project still being investigated with a further report back to committee at a future meeting

(f) General Insurance Committee Mandate:  committee reviewed this document that was last updated in 2009.  Darren will review further with insurance partners and bring back to June 2021 meeting with any proposed amendments.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Kent Reid


Manitoba Association of School Business Officials Inc.

Central Bus Tender Committee Report
Central Bus Tender Committee Report:

The menu based bus tender process has been in use for the last few years.  The committee reviewed the current base bus specifications in early November and the completed tender.  Completed tenders were posted on MERX.  Qualified vendors provided submissions which were reviewed and circulated to all school divisions on January 15th.  Bus orders needed to be submitted by March 12 2021.  Bus pricing was very competitive, there were 92 buses ordered, down slightly from the previous year.  Of those, 45 are gas, 36 diesel, 10 propane and one Type A2 gas.  

Committee members include: Steven Karalash (LRSD), Trevor Ryan (PRSD), Cam Woodcock (RRSD), Rick Penner (PTU), Paul IIchena (MASBO), and Robert Warkentin (HSD).  If you have any questions feel free to reach out to any committee members.

Submitted by:

Robert Warkentin
MASBO Thanks our Sponsors
Gold Sponsors:
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